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Item 8.01 Other Events.

Lockheed Martin Update on F-35 Technology Refresh 3

Lockheed Martin Corporation (the “Company,” “we” and “our”) has updated its F-35 Technology Refresh 3 (“TR-3”) schedule projections and
we currently anticipate delivering the first TR-3 jet between April and June 2024. As a result, we now expect to deliver 97 aircraft in 2023 (all
in the TR-2 configuration), which we do not currently anticipate will impact our 2023 financial outlook. We are producing F-35s at a rate of
156 per year and expect to continue at that pace while simultaneously working to finalize TR-3 software development and testing.
Additionally, we remain focused on receiving the necessary hardware from our suppliers to deliver this critical combat capability for the F-35.
The number of 2024 F-35 deliveries will depend on when the first TR-3 aircraft is delivered and the time needed to complete the customer’s
acceptance process. We continue to assess impacts to 2024 and will have updates as the test plan continues.

Forward-Looking Statements

The statements in this filing, to the extent they are not recitations of historical fact, constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning
of the federal securities laws, and are based on the Company’s current expectations and assumptions, including statements about the
estimated timing of delivery of the first TR-3 configured jet, aircraft deliveries and production rates, and financial outlooks. Actual results may
differ materially due to factors such as: executing future flight tests and integrating findings resulting from aircraft testing and operations; the
performance of the Company and its suppliers, including challenges relating to the delivery of hardware and software development; risks
related to the development, production, sustainment, performance, schedule, cost and requirements of the F-35 program; planned production
rates and orders; compliance with stringent performance and reliability standards; materials availability, including government furnished
equipment; the timing of contract awards or delays in contract definitization as well as the timing and customer acceptance of product
deliveries and performance milestones; performance and financial viability of key suppliers, teammates, joint ventures, joint venture partners,
subcontractors and customers; budget uncertainty, the risk of future budget cuts, the impact of continuing resolution funding mechanisms and
the debt ceiling and the potential for government shutdowns and changing funding and acquisition priorities; government actions that disrupt
our supply chain or prevent the sale or delivery of our product; and changes in foreign national priorities and foreign government budgets and
planned orders. For a discussion identifying additional important factors that could cause actual results to vary materially from those
anticipated in the forward-looking statements, see the Company’s filings with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”)
including "Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and "Risk Factors" in the Company's
Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022 and subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q. The Company’s
filings may be accessed through the Investor Relations page of its website, www.lockheedmartin.com/investor, or through the website
maintained by the SEC at www.sec.gov. Except where required by applicable law, the Company expressly disclaims a duty to provide
updates to forward-looking statements after the date of this filing to reflect subsequent events, changed circumstances, changes in
expectations, or the estimates and assumptions associated with them. The forward-looking statements in this filing are intended to be subject
to the safe harbor protection provided by the federal securities laws.
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